Maine Coalition for Housing and Quality Services


January 13, 2014
Minutes 

Present:  Irene Mailhot, Rachel Dyer, Dennis Strout, Celeste Henriquez, Summer Bowie, Laurie Kimball, Laurie Raymond, Cherie Wenzel, Mary Chris Semrow, Romy Spitz, Kasey Ciolfi, David Cowing, Brian McKnight, Jennifer Fales, Glenda Wilson, Christine Walker, Mel Owen, Ann Bentley, Betsy Morrison, Helen Wood, Darla Stimpson Chafin, Stacy Lamontagne, Suzanne Boras, Sally Mileson, Sal Garozzo, Representative Peter Stuckey, Cullen Ryan, Elizabeth Baranick, Vickey Rand.  Via Conference Call:  Nancy Souza, Beth McLean, Adam Marquis, and Julie Howland.

Cullen Ryan introduced himself and welcomed the group.  Participants introduced themselves.  A motion was made and seconded to accept the minutes from last month’s meeting.  Minutes were accepted. 
Cullen:  The SIS started before the Coalition began its work designing a new Continuum of Care (CoC) model.  The Coalition agreed that services should be based on a strengths-based assessment.  Our CoC model was crafted with the help of parents, special education teachers, transition specialists, service providers and others.  DHHS leadership embraced our model and decided on a good tool to use - the SIS.  SIS started as a pilot program and now we’re at the point where the rubber hits the road.  We have a rare opportunity to shape policy.  Thank you Cherie for coming early and reviewing the SIS for people who missed the meeting a few months back.  
Featured speaker:

Cherie Wenzel, Quality Assurance Manager, DHHS Office of Aging and Disability Services http://www.maine.gov/dhhs/oads/.  Click here to view to PowerPoint presentation Topic:  Planning how to partner around implementing the Supports Intensity Scale (SIS).  A review of the presentation on the Supports Intensity Scale was held in advance of the Coalition meeting for those who missed it a few months ago.  .

Cherie:  OADS is looking for the best ways to communicate with the Coalition and others.  Be it through meetings or online links, help us improve communications. Only the latter part of the presentation has changed.  It focuses on what’s happening now.  I brought a copy of the SIS assessment tool for you to review.  Click here to view a printable sample version of the SIS.  HSRI (Human Services Research Institute) is working with us to determine levels of support based on SIS interviews and are fine-tuning a high-needs level.  Burns Associates is conducting a rate study based on a provider survey.  Goold Health Systems is set to start assessments in the spring. Questions asked throughout the presentation.
Question:  Do the people Goold sends to conduct assessments have a medical background or a background in ID?

Cherie:  Assessments are done by people with a BA degree who have been trained by the AAIDD (American Association on Intellectual and Developmental Disabilities).  Yes, they have experience working with people with ID but the medical background is not a criteria.  Until Goold starts, three SIS interviewers continue the process with people who have Section 21 waivers.  The rate study should be complete by the fall of 2014.  The plan is to have the rate survey distributed in February and returned in March.  There are ongoing interactions with providers.  As we get close to the assignment of the model, we’ll begin the validation process.  This will consist of an extensive record review of 100 cases to ensure the levels assigned fit the people and the documentation.

Question:  How will they be chosen?

Cherie:  I’m not sure yet.  This will be part of quality assurance.  HSRI will provide more information when we meet with them. Ten to twelve people in-house will assess annually to make sure levels are supported by records.  Prior to re-designing our current service array, we solicited input from internal and external stakeholders.  We are hearing concerns about: special equipment and assistive technology, transportation, youth transition to adult services, better and more consistent information on adult services, guardianship and alternatives to guardianship, more information needed to school systems and special education departments, informal supports are largely untapped resources, continue to build collaborative relationships with other systems, and training programs on the full range of community services.  We need to do more work on the communication piece and want to hear from you.
Suggestions for improved communication:  Additional communication regarding the SIS, what it is used for, and the timeline for individuals, case managers, parents, and guardians prior to participating in the SIS; having multiple ways of accessing/receiving information; sending specified information to people who are their own guardians; specific information regarding the 5 levels (and the 6th level if it is added) and what they look like; and clear information about grievance processes.
Question:  Has a letter gone out to everyone who will be impacted? To families?
Cherie:  Case Managers are provided with information on the SIS when an interview has been scheduled.  The Case Manager should be getting a release of information form, reviewing information, and providing information to parents, guardians and individuals to get them prepared for the interview.  A new webinar on our website is intended for Case Managers around the SIS.  Click here to view the webinar (please be sure your audio is turned on).  
Question:  Would this be pretty family friendly?

Cherie:  Yes, but if not, please let us know.  Contact me with any questions or comments.

Comment:  I come to this group and I know a lot about what’s going on, but I think there are a fair number of parents and guardians who don’t know this is coming.  It could come as a big surprise for some people.  Multiple ways of getting information out is best; letters, links to websites, any way of getting the word out.    
Comment:  Some case managers just do more.  I agree entirely that additional information to people would be helpful.   

Comment:  My suggestion is to send letters to guardians, case managers and consumers.  It would also be helpful to send information to people who are their own guardians.  I’ve participated in assessments and I’m not sure all the people without family or guardians in their lives fully understand what’s going on.  Could you create a webinar specifically for that group?

Comment:  That’s a great idea!

Comment: And, in ASL (American Sign Language) as well.  
Question:  Is there enough information in terms of developing the 6 levels or is it still in the process?

Cherie:  It’s still in process.  We’re still looking at the SIS results and working with HSRI to determine the levels. We are fairly certain there will be 5 levels.  

Question:  Will rates be assigned to individuals?  Are you adjusting hours as well? 
Cherie:  Levels will be assigned around an annual budget for each person.  People will be able to select from an array of services within that budget.  For example, let’s say Cullen and I fall into level 3, I may choose to spend more money in work supports and he may choose to spend more money in home supports.  Budget allocations will different depending on the needs of the individual.  Rate setting will incorporate the provider survey results in the analysis.  
Question:  Right now, agencies bill per hour or unit of service.  Will the new system have caps on hours or is it more flexible?  What if someone chooses a lot of work supports, then isn’t getting enough home supports, is there any way to grieve the imbalance? If they fall into a category that doesn’t meet their needs, can it be grieved or is it set?

Cherie:  There isn’t an opportunity to grieve the SIS instrument.  We’re still developing the grievance process.  The PCP (Person Centered Plan) needs to reflect service choices.  It’s driven by what the consumer wants.
Question:  You have levels established by the interviews - what if things change?  How do you adjust for change? 
Cherie:  The Department’s plan is to administer the SIS every 3 years.  If a person has a significant change that is expected to last 6 months or longer, it would be just cause to administer a new SIS.  There is some flexibility.
Question:  If someone is in crisis, 6 months seems like a long time to wait for change.  Are there other options? 
Cherie:  The person need not be in crisis for 6 months, it’s the condition that must last 6 months or more.    

Question:  If someone needs acute care now, I can get crisis services pretty quickly.  Will this still exist? 
Cherie:  You will still be able to access crisis services.  The annual budget is for overall day-to-day requirements.

Question:  You’re talking about being consumer and family driven through the PCP process.  Do you anticipate this to go to the level that the PCP team breaks down services needed in terms of dollars so the individual has control over it? 
Cherie:  That’s the intent.

Question:  Is the reimbursement rate expected to change for providers?

Cherie:  Participating in the provider survey is your opportunity to help set rates.  Burns Associates will take questions about current rates and what your costs are into consideration when setting the new rates.  

Question:  Will this all be implemented together?

Cherie:  The rate study should be completed by the fall and there will be a month-to-month roll-out.  PCP meetings will inform individual budgets.       

Question:  Prior to PCP meetings, will parents, guardians, and case managers have a sense where in the 5 levels their child will fall?  How will this be communicated?  Will a letter be sent out?  There’s nothing worse than uncertainty.
Cherie:  Yes, that’s our intent.  By the end of July the rates and services packages will be set, so we should have a clear idea.  Individualized budgets will start in the fall.

Question:  This sounds a lot like children’s PNMI.  How you budget two pretty different budgets?  Daily rate?  Hours at specific rate?
Cherie:  I’m not sure how that annual budget allocation breaks down.

Cullen:  Let’s say you assess someone at level 3 but the family or individual thinks it’s wrong?  What happens?

Cherie:  The time for parents and guardians to voice concerns is during the interview.  It’s critical that people who know the person well are in those meetings and speak to their needs and their real strengths.  We want the scores to be reflective of the actual needs; not exaggerated or underplayed.  
Comment:  I get that, but some individuals don’t understand.  Then they realize the level isn’t comparable to what they where they are now or were two years ago. 

Comment:  This also goes back to those without guardians.
Cherie:  You cannot grieve the SIS unless there are questions about protocol during the interview.  For example, not all the questions were asked.  Once the levels and budgets are set, they may not be grieved. 

Question:  But can you request a new SIS?

Cherie:  Only if circumstances have changed. 

Question:  Can the SIS be audio recorded?  
Cherie:  No, no electronics.

Question:  Will families know what the different levels are before the interview?  What level gives you this or that?
Cherie:  Yes, once they’re set.  We don’t know the 5 levels yet.  When we know, we’ll let consumers know.  

Comment:  I think more education would be helpful towards understand the backstage wiring of how it’s being shaped. 
Cherie:  It may be confusing to provide it.  If people are so worried about the dollar amount, they may answer questions differently.
Comment:  As a parent, I’d like as much information as possible.

Cherie:  We’re looking for honest answers to make our assessments.  The more honest and accurate people are, the more people we can serve.

Question:  If your child had a voluntary assessment as part of the pilot, is their level set?
Cherie:  No.  The assessment will be redone.  Don’t worry if it hasn’t happened yet, it will.
Question:  The levels are not tied to specific living situations, are they?
Cherie:  Within each level there are subcategories.  For example, living arrangements may offer several choices like living with family, shared living or living in a group home.  There will be different dollar amounts for each choice.
Question:  Will the pilot results be compared to the second interview for discrepancies?

Cherie:  We weren’t disseminating family-friendly versions of the results of the pilot.  There’s no plan to compare the pilot and official results.  We expect people will come to the interview and provide honest answers.   

Question:  Is there any incentive for agencies to overestimate service needs? 

Cherie:  Yes.

Question:  People who are part of the interview process should know the person well.  But if there’s an incentive to overestimate needs, how can we balance that?  Because the more honest people are, more people can be served.  
Cherie:  The people in this room can help pass this along.  This is about the consumers, not the providers.  This is a new initiative.  We haven’t done this based on the consumer before.
Comment:  The jury isn’t all the way in yet.  The SIS is a good tool that’s well researched, standardized and validated for people with ID.  The purpose of this tool is to get at some of this stuff.  There are some incentives and disincentives.  The people who are the most adversely affected now are those without strong support networks.  This has the potential to help with some of that.  We haven’t talked about is what the rates are now and the things that go into care.  I’m concerned about different amounts of money available for different living arrangements.

Cherie:  This will come out of the rate study.

Comment:  I can see it going both ways – someone living independently may need more supports, but it could be viewed that someone living independently needs fewer supports.  There are logical arguments each way.  It’s scary for parents.   
Question:  I know many states currently use AAIDD (American Association on Intellectual and Developmental Disabilities, www.aaidd.org). Do we know how many of them have 5-level systems?  Do we know how it’s worked out?

Cherie:  HSRI knows which states using SIS.  They are analyzing the SIS results to come up with levels for Maine.  Some states have 7 levels and some have 5.  They say our results, as of June, look very similar to New Hampshire’s, so that may serve as model for Maine.

Question:  Is it like a bell curve, or is it an ascending level of need?

Cherie:  It depends on the numbers.  In large part, I think it will be centered.  In Maine we have a lot of people in group homes which are very expensive.  Maine’s costs are currently higher than the rest of the country.  I don’t know yet about the distribution of the levels, but I expect it to be typical bell curve.

Question:  Will Case Managers be expected to monitor budgets and spending?  

Cherie:  Yes.  Case Managers will be coordinating the PCP process and will work with consumers.

Question:  Will something similar be happening for people on Section 29?

Cherie:  Not right now.  The next group to be interviewed will be those wait-listed for Section 21.

Cullen:  There are probably a lot of folks who don’t know it is coming and its implications.  It’s really important to preface the SIS interview carefully so people understand what’s happening and what it means.  It also very important for people to describe service needs as honestly as possible, without overdoing or underdoing them.  Challenge people to think about that knowing the impact it will have on others.  The goal is to serve as many people as possible.  Thank you for coming Cherie, and for being wide open and receptive to comments and suggestions.  The information shared will go out to a lot of people who couldn’t be here today.  
End of presentation. 
DHHS Update:
Brian McKnight (DHHS - www.maine.gov/dhhs/oads):  As of January 6, 2014, the wait list numbers are: Section 21 – 884 people, Priority 1 – 71, Priority 2 – 330, Priority 3 – 483, Section 29 – 482, people on both lists – 295.  Of the 884 people waiting for Section 21 but already receiving Section 29 – 488 People.  People most recently offered funding under Section 29 had an eligibility date of May 7, 2012.  As of this date, 20 people have been offered Section 21 and 130 people have been offered Section 29.  Maine is participating in the National Core Indicators (NCI) satisfaction surveys http://www.nationalcoreindicators.org/.  We’ve teamed up with the Developmental Disability Council and created a survey.  We’re hoping to interview 400 individuals and encourage people when asked to participate.  
Comment:  This exercise used to be called a “Quality of Life” survey.  It’s a tool used to gauge consumer satisfaction with services.  It’s an important place to see how we compare to our peers across the country.  Individuals get personal satisfaction knowing they contributed to the bigger picture.  There will be a random sample of people receiving case management and one other service – primarily people on Sections 21 and 29.  The state hasn’t done it for the past couple of years.  With the survey data we will be able to do regional comparisons and get a baseline for how things are going.  Data will be de-identified.  Because it’s a national tool, it doesn’t measure the quality of individuals’ community inclusion, just whether or not they’re out in the community.  
Legislative Updates: 

Rep. Peter Stuckey:  This week and next week there are public hearings and work session on three rules (LD 1582, LD 1583, and LD 1584) that have to do with children’s waivers, Section 21, and Section 29.  Transportation issues continue, notably the change from providers being paid to a broker system.  Hopefully, we’ll be able to undo the unintended consequences.  The MaineCare system is struggling; the larger system is also starting to feel the effects of the change.  We heard last week that in York County they’re losing a lot of their regional transportation programs provided by their Community Action Program.  The Public Hearings on Section 21 and 29 MaineCare Waivers are on Wednesday, January 15th at 1:00pm at the Health and Human Services Committee of the Legislature.  I talked with Jim Martin on Friday and they have applied for the waiver amendments that were part of our work in the last session.  The application went into CMS (Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services) in November and they’ve gotten a preliminary response requesting additional information.  They’re in the process of responding.  Jim doesn’t see anything problematic in that.  They’re hoping to put it in place in April, but that depends on their success with CMS.  

Cullen:  The changes to Section 21 and 29 are expected to begin April 1st instead of February 1st.  Section 29 will include home and community supports, assistive technology, respite care, work supports, and services for career development.

Rep. Peter Stuckey:  There’s a hearing on transportation rules this Wednesday so I don’t know if we’ll hear anything about waivers at that time.  We’ll get a report on the status on the budget work and will ask for a more organized presentation.   It sounded like there had been a substantial amount of work done. 

Cullen:  Would it be helpful to have people from the Coalition going up Wednesday or is it more procedural?

Rep Peter Stuckey:  That’s a really good question.  Our committee has had a lot of people talk to us about transportation challenges.  We don’t have to be convinced there’s an issue with transportation. (laughter).    

Cullen:  If you get a sense it would be important to have people from the Coalition there I can send out an email to the group.

Rep. Peter Stuckey:  My sense is that the Department will not be renewing the contract with CTS (Coordinated Transportation Solutions), but they’re not canceling them and they can re-bid.  The Department seems convinced that the broker system is the best way to go.  There is still a lot of misinformation about what that means.  
Cullen:  There is a public hearing on LD 1578, which proposes expanding Medicaid in Maine under the ACA (Affordable Care Act) and accepting federal funds, on Wednesday morning, January 15th.  What does that mean to this group?

Rep. Peter Stuckey:  There may be families that are part of the 70,000 who are currently ineligible.  It would provide relief to overall system.  Expanding access to healthcare is a statement of “we’re all in this together,” rather than “take care of yourself.”  Most Mainers have the attitude that “we’re all in this together.” 
Cullen:  I do a lot of work in the homeless arena.  Many people who have been homeless for long periods of time don’t qualify for MaineCare.  This population has been disproportionately expensive to serve because they tend to ricochet through our most expensive emergency services including police, fire, rescue, detoxification, hospitalizations, and emergency rooms.  It’s been proven that if housed, this population stabilizes and costs less.  These things make a difference to the general welfare of society.   

Rep. Peter Stuckey:  There’s a huge group of people that lost access to MaineCare on January 1st who can’t go out and get insurance on the exchange because it was assumed they would be covered by Medicaid.  

Question:  Will this affect single parents who have to stay home with children with ID/DD?

Rep. Peter Stuckey:  Single parents will lose coverage if they’ve been covered at 100-170% of the poverty line.  Coverage has now been reduced to the absolute poverty line.  There are people that get up and go to work every day.  They are considered above the poverty level but not out of poverty.
Updates on the DD/ID Continuum of Care:
Cullen:  The DD/ID CoC Committee continues to meet on a monthly basis on the implementation of the CoC model.  At the last meeting we had a presentation from Alan Kurtz.  As Peter said earlier, more and more people are on the same page.  We agree on what the system needs to work better. 

Update - Blueprint for Effective Transition:

Cullen:  The sentence that we read aloud at the last meeting was modified and streamlined.  

Revised sentence:  “Transition is about excellent and equality.  Transition is a process, not a destination or event.  It is lifelong, with milestones along the way.  It is a foundation and a springboard to a fulfilling and meaningful life that must be facilitated by the individual, family, supports, and services across all environments.  Transition involves collaboration, creativity, community, and envisions a path through which an individual figures out what he or she wants to do and how to live his or her life.”  
Cullen:  The group is working towards a visual model.  We are honing in on one, but that may change.  Next month we’ll hope to have something to show you to bounce around.
Housing Update:

Cullen:  There was a change in the way the Senate does their confirmations.  Mel Watt was waiting to be appointed as the head of the Federal Housing Finance Agency, which administers and has oversight over the FHA, Fannie Mae, and Freddie Mac.  Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac profits were supposed to be used to fund the National Housing Trust Fund.  Funding dried up in 2008 after the real estate collapse.  They are profitable again but nothing has happened yet.  If Mel Watt is successful, Maine might expect $3 million for the first year for affordable housing (low-income households, with 75% targeted for extremely low income individuals and families).   We haven’t seen this kind of infusion since the 1970’s and we hope the trend continues.  Sequestration dramatically affected Section 8. Approximately 125-185,000 families, including elderly and disabled folks, would have lost their housing if Sequestration remained fully in effect.  In the budget just passed, the effects of Sequestration were reduced.  We’re unclear what this means regarding funding.  Even with the partial rollback of Sequestration there is still a need more Section 8 housing.
Other Business, Announcements:

Kasey:  (Disability Rights Center, www.drcme.org) I will be working part-time through the end of January.  Feel free to call the Augusta office if you are having trouble reaching me.
Irene:  The Portland Disability Commission is having a town hall meeting on February 5. 2014, 5:30-7:30PM, Rines Auditorium, to discuss ways to make Portland a more “livable” city for people with disabilities.  Click here for the flyer.
Cullen:  At our next meeting on February 10, 2014 our Featured Speakers will be Rachel Dyer, Associate Director of the Maine Disability Council speaking on National Core Indicators, and Andy Taranko, Director, and Perry Blass, Community Liaison from Living Innovations, speaking on Shared Living

Coalition Website:  www.maineparentcoalition.org
Visit our website!  If you have postings for the website, please email them to Cullen (cullen@chomhousing.org), Elizabeth (elizabeth@chomhousing.org) or Vickey Rand (vickey@chomhousing.org).  If you’d like to contribute a photo for the website, please send it/them to one of us via email.  We’ll also need you to sign a release to use the photo (available on the website).  The website has the meeting minutes, Action Alerts, postings of upcoming events, and helpful links to useful websites.  The Coalition is also on Facebook. 
Unless otherwise decided, all Coalition meetings are the second Monday of the month from 12-2pm (at 307 Cumberland Avenue in Portland).  
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